Chairman’s Initials

Date: 


MINUTES of the meeting of BOBBINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

held on Wednesday 19 October 2016 in the Jubilee room at Bobbington Village Hall at 7:30pm
PRESENT: 
Councillor: Mrs. J Humphries (Chairman) 
Councillors: Mrs. L Jones, Mrs. I Rees, Mrs. J Stanton, M Snelson, W J 
Snelson and R Lewis
Mark Keeling – Community Infrastructure Liaison Officer, Staffordshire Highways
Victoria Morris – Clerk to the Council 
8 Members of the public

1295. APOLOGIES: 

Apologies for non-attendance were submitted on behalf of County Cllr Edwards and District Cllr McCardle.
1296. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:

Cllr. W Snelson and Cllr. M Snelson declared interests in 1299b.
1297. MINUTES: 
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of Bobbington Parish Council held on 21 September 2016, a copy having previously been circulated to each member of the Council, be approved.

1298. MARK KEELING – INFRASTRUCTURE LIAISON OFFICER, 

STAFFORDSHIRE HIGHWAYS

The Chairman introduced Mr Keeling (“Mark”) and welcomed him to the meeting. Mark gave a brief introduction to his role and the areas which he covered. A number of traffic calming / speed reduction measures were discussed, including fixed cameras, mobile cameras, build outs, chicanes, speed humps, rumble strips. Some lower cost measures were also considered namely Community speed watch, wheelie bin stickers and poster campaigns. Mark explained that some measures have prohibitive costs e.g. the legal costs of implementing speed changes etc. The Councillors were given the opportunity to raise questions and discuss the responses. Mark explained some areas are now tweaking some of the measures introduced in the last ten years, e.g. speed humps in Wombourne have been removed because of the inconvenience caused to locals. Sources of funding were also discussed. Mark confirmed that the last speed volume survey had been completed 6 years ago, therefore, a new survey could be completed as speed camera data and road strips can give false information. County Cllr. Edwards  will need to sanction the request, but Mark informed the meeting he was due to meet with Cllr. Edwards the following day. The Clerk agreed to also chase Michelle Shaker for the safety camera van statistics, which had been promised following the last meeting.
Mark had brought various accident data to the meeting, however, some of this was disputed. Mark gave possible explanations as to why it may not appear accurate, e.g. if Police are not called the accident is not logged, if an accident is due to attempted suicide it is also discounted. 
He agreed to check the corner by Damson Cottage and Hope Cottage to ensure the road signage was adequate.
Concerns were raised as to the mobile cameras in the village and the timings of their visits. A query was also raised as to whether a weight restriction could be implemented, however, it was noted that this was difficult to enforce.

The 20 is plenty campaign for schools was discussed, it was noted it hadn’t been in the Parish for some time, again requests would need to be made through Cllr. Edwards.

Members of the public were then given the opportunity to raise questions/concerns. One of the points raised was in respect to the condition of local roads and potholes. Mark explained that funding had been reduced from £30m in 2012 to £14m in 2016, therefore, they have to prioritise and tackle the most dangerous problems first, he claimed Staffordshire Highways were doing well with category 1 (24 hours) and 2 (7 days) defects, but not so well with category 3 defects, of which there are 20,000 on the system. A discussion followed, wherein roadside ditches, the method of repair and pothole marking were considered. The condition of local roads in other Counties e.g. Shropshire, Worcestershire and West Midlands was also discussed. 
Mark encouraged members of the public to report potholes on their website, the mobile phone app or via 0300 111 8000. Mark left the meeting.
1299. MATTERS ARISING:
a. Tree Update (Brantley Lane / Crescent)
Alan Warden, from South Staffordshire Council’s Environmental Health Team has a agreed to perform a site visit. Although he suspects there is little he can do, he is willing to take a look. He had explained to the Clerk, that it is possible to insist that the Housing Association take action
The Clerk had created an online planning application, so this can be completed and submitted if the above site visit is unsuccessful.
b. Affordable Housing
John Lancaster’s report had been received by the Clerk, who had forwarded it to the Councillors for review. It was agreed that members of the Council, would hold a closed meeting to discuss the contents of the report and decide which potential sites to put forward.
c. 30mph bin stickers

It is anticipated that all bin stickers will have been distributed along Six Ashes Road by the next meeting. Stickers for Gospel Ash Road were thought to have been delivered, however, no one has taken delivery and, therefore, it is assumed they are still with the PCSOs.
d. Community speed watch
Volunteer sign-up sheets were handed out, these are to be returned to the Clerk for onward submission.
The Chairman confirmed that a request had been made for the safety camera vehicle to park in the church car park for 2 hours at a time, this has been authorised by the Church Wardens and would be put to the other PCC Members in due course. 
1300. HIGHWAY MATTERS 
A question had been raised with respect to the Safety camera van and why this is no longer at Halfpenny Green. It was agreed the comments would be passed onto Michelle Shaker, CSW Coordinator. 

The meeting was reminded that the island outside the Post office is still to be resurfaced. The Clerk agreed to obtain an update from Simon Griffiths at Staffordshire Highways.
A request had been received to reinstate the white lines down the middle of the road. A discussion followed, following which the Councillors voted on whether the request should be made. A vote of hands showed the majority to be in favour of the current arrangement – i.e. no white lines.
1301. REPORTS FROM COMMITTEE REPRESENTATIVES
Village Hall
Cllr. Lewis stated the annual report for their Committee’s AGM was still awaiting sign off. It was agreed at the last meeting that the outside lighting is defective and therefore, bulbs etc will be replaced.
Corbett School 
Due to movement within the Village the school numbers have fluctuated a little. The children have been invited to design a Christmas card for Rt. Hon Gavin Williamson MP. The School will be open during half term, as Little Acorns will be running a holiday club.
Church of the Holy Cross 
A successful Harvest festival and supper was held. The stop-tap in the churchyard has been repaired. Halfpenny Green Air Scouts will be attending the Remembrance Sunday service on 13 November 2016 at 10:50am.
1302. PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

The issue of BT vans parking on the pavement was brought up again. At one point in the last month, there had been 4 vans parked outside the exchange. BT has suggested that photos are taken of the offending vehicles so that it can be taken up with their line manager. It was suggested that the area in front of the building could be surfaced to encourage vehicles to park there and not on the road.
1303. FINANCE
a. External Audit

The Audit has been completed. A clean audit report has been signed. The Clerk will ensure the notices are advertised and the accounts published.
b. Cheques
The following cheques were proposed by Cllr. W Snelson and seconded by Cllr. Mrs. Rees
a. Clerk


Salary and expenses


£246.92

b. HMRC


PAYE




£150.40
1304. PLANNING MATTERS
a. Received 
a. PA 16/00905/VAR – Variation of conditions 6 & 7 and removal of condition 8 of 16/00491/FUL; Manor Lodge, Manor Lane, Bobbington, DY7 5EG – It is difficult to interpret with the online viewing. Clerk to look at the viewing planner to assess the issues incurred.
b. PA 16/00912/HEDGE – Removal of a Hedgerow Alders Farm, Six Ashes Road, Bobbington – No objection
b. Responded to:

a. PA 16/00817/FUL – Erection of Agricultural Building; Leaton Park Farm, Leaton Lane, Bobbington, DY7 5DE. No objections to the planning application, however, it was unclear as to why an office was required in the building, when such would normally be available within the tied house. The Applicant was in attendance at the start of the meeting. Prior to leaving, she confirmed there was not to be an office in the building.
c. Outcomes: 
a. PA 16/00619/FUL – Change of use of existing domestic outbuilding to separate dwelling house; Brelades, Long Common, Claverley, WV5 7AX – Objections as inappropriate development within greenbelt i.e. development without special circumstances. The Councillors are concerned that it also represents as abuse of the planning process – Approval subject to conditions.
The Parish Council were disappointed with the outcome from South Staffordshire Council. It was agreed we would write a strong letter expressing our concerns – particularly as the previous owners had been turned down when applying to build a much smaller unit within the grounds.

b. PA 16/00693/FUL – Proposed replacement dwelling; Orchard House, Tom Lane, Bobbington, DY7 5EN – No objection in principle to the demolition of the existing dwelling, however, there are concerns with respect to the proposed replacement dwelling, given the footprint is significantly greater than the existing dwelling and such disproportionate increase in sizes are not permitted in Greenbelt. There is also some concern as to the design of the proposed dwelling, which could be considered not to be in keeping with the surrounding area - Rejected
d. Enforcement: 
a. It was noted that the area around and opposite the former Royal Oak Public House was again looking untidy – work has recommenced. It was suggested a further enforcement issue be logged.

1305. AIRFIELD MATTERS
Nothing to report.
1306. CORRESPONDENCE
South Staffordshire Council (SSC) – CCTV Review – have your say
Staffordshire County Council (SCC) Highways – Pothole update Sept 26, Oct 3, 

Oct 10, Oct 17
SSC Social Media Policy

South Staffordshire LPT – Crime prevention sheds and outbuildings

SSC / office for Police Crime Commissioner – Cyber Safe Staffordshire

Office for the Police Crime Commissioner (OPCC) – be smart and keep updated, 

free localised crime alerts and community safety advice

OPCC – Make a difference volunteer today – Staffordshire Safer Neighbourhood 

Panels.

Small Business Saturday

Police Crime report 
BT – removal of phone boxes (2 within the Parish)

Conversation Staffs and events and booking

Circulated by email prior to the meeting:-

VAST newsletter 
SSCVA e-bulletin - 23/9/16; 14/10/16
South Staffordshire Council (SSC) – Let’s work together 18/11/16
Gavin Williamson – 12/10/16

Autumn Parish Summit 25/11/2-16 9:30-1:30

Staffordshire Police and Crime Commissioner – can you make Staffordshire Cyber 

Safe?

1307. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
The Chairman welcomed Victoria Wilson the Conservative Candidate selected to stand for County Councillor, when Cllr. Edwards retires next year. Victoria introduced herself and gave a brief background to her current position.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING 23 November 2016 at 7pm – to be held at Halfpenny Green Vineyards.
Meeting Closed 
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